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TONBRIDGE AND MALLING BOROUGH COUNCIL

HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT SERVICES ADVISORY BOARD

Monday, 9th November, 2015

Present: Cllr M O Davis (Chairman), Cllr Ms J A Atkinson (Vice-Chairman), 
Cllr V M C Branson, Cllr D J Cure, Cllr R W Dalton, 
Cllr S M Hammond, Cllr D Keeley, Cllr L J O'Toole, Cllr S C Perry, 
Cllr M R Rhodes, Cllr T B Shaw and Cllr Ms S V Spence

Councillors Mrs J A Anderson, O C Baldock, M C Base, 
Mrs P A Bates, P F Bolt, N J Heslop and B J Luker were also present 
pursuant to Council Procedure Rule No 15.21.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors D Markham 
and Mrs A S Oakley

PART 1 - PUBLIC

HE 15/17   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest made in accordance with the 
Code of Conduct.

HE 15/18   MINUTES 

RESOLVED:  That the notes of the meeting of the Housing and 
Environment Services Advisory Board held on 20 July 2015 be approved 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

HE 15/19   PRESENTATION: KENT RESOURCE PARTNERSHIP 

Mr Paul Vanston, Partnership Manager for the Kent Resource 
Partnership (KRP), gave a detailed presentation on the role of the KRP 
and provided an update on recycling and waste management projects 
within Kent (excluding Medway).  

MATTERS FOR RECOMMENDATION TO THE CABINET

HE 15/20   REVIEW OF HOUSING, ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND WASTE 
AND STREET SCENE SERVICES FEES AND CHARGES 

The joint report of the Director of Street Scene, Leisure and Technical 
Services, the Director of Planning, Housing and Environmental Health 
and the Director of Finance and Transformation set out details of the 
proposed fees and charges for the provision of services in respect of 
condemned food certificates, exported food certificates, contaminated 
land, private water supplies, houses in multiple occupation, caravan site 
licensing, pest control, stray dog redemption fees, household bulky 
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refuse collection and “missed” refuse collection.  The Advisory Board 
was advised that the proposed charge for an Exported Food Certificate 
was based on ‘cost recovery’ and noted that this reflected the Council’s 
priority for supporting local business development.  Members supported 
the proposal of introducing a new charge for fridge and freezer collection 
and noted that a further, detailed, report would be submitted to the next 
meeting of the Advisory Board.

RECOMMENDED:  That Cabinet 

(1) approve the scale of charges for mandatory HMO licensing, 
caravan site licensing, condemned food certificates, exported 
food certificates, contaminated land monitoring, sampling private 
water supplies, stray dog redemption fees, household bulky 
refuse collection and “Missed” refuse collection charges with 
effect from 1 April 2016, as detailed in the report to the Advisory 
Board; and  

(2) approve the introduction of a new charge for fridge and freezer 
collections and a report on the proposed charges be submitted to 
the next meeting of the Housing and Environment Services 
Advisory Board.  

*  Referred to Cabinet

HE 15/21   RECYCLING SITE COLLECTION VEHICLES 

Decision Notice D150085MEM

The report of the Director of Street Scene, Leisure and Technical 
Services provided details of the Council’s current arrangements for 
collecting glass and cans at recycling sites and outlined a proposal to 
extend the life of the existing collection vehicles, operated in partnership 
with Tunbridge Wells Borough Council under a contract with Veolia 
which was due to expire in February 2019.  

RECOMMENDED:  That the life of the Council’s two recycling vehicles 
be extended to the end of the existing Waste Services contract in 
February 2019.

HE 15/22   UPDATE ON THE WORK OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH 
TEAMS 

Decision Notice D150086MEM

The report of the Director of Planning, Housing and Environmental 
Health provided an update on the work undertaken by the Environmental 
Protection Team and the Food and Safety Team.  Particular reference 
was made to the development of the Kent and Medway Health and 
Safety Memorandum of Understanding – Flexible Warranting Scheme 



HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT SERVICES 
ADVISORY BOARD

9 November 2015

3

which would enable the appointment and indemnity of suitably qualified 
Inspectors to undertake work across local authorities within Kent.  An 
update was also provided on progress with the Retrofitting Project to 
reduce emissions from buses being undertaken in partnership with 
Maidstone Borough Council, Kent County Council and Arriva Buses.

RECOMMENDED:  That

(1) the Kent and Medway Health and Safety Memorandum of 
Understanding in respect of the Flexible Warranting Scheme be 
signed by the Borough Council; and

(2) in the event of the project group deeming it feasible, the 
continuation of the Retrofitting Project be supported. 

HE 15/23   SYRIAN REFUGEES 

Decision Notice D150087MEM

The report of the Director of Planning, Housing and Environmental 
Health provided an update on the Syrian Vulnerable Persons Relocation 
Scheme, a managed migration scheme run by the United Nations High 
Commission for Refugees (UNHCR) and outlined current national and 
local government initiatives to accommodate refugees fleeing Syria.  The 
report outlined how the Borough Council, working with partners, could 
assist in the resettlement of Syrians from the refugee camps over a five 
year period.  

RECOMMENDED:  That

(1) the Borough Council’s formal participation in the Syrian 
Vulnerable Persons Relocation Scheme be agreed; and

(2) the Home Office be advised that the Borough Council hopes to 
offer to resettle 10 Syrian refugee households over the next 
5 years.

HE 15/24   LEGISLATIVE CHANGES IN THE PRIVATE RENTED SECTOR 
FROM 1 OCTOBER 2015 

Decision Notice D150088MEM

The report of the Director of Planning, Housing and Environmental 
Health provided an update on legislative changes in the Private Rented 
Sector introduced by the Deregulation Act 2015 and the Smoke and 
Carbon Monoxide Alarm (England) Regulations 2015.  
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RECOMMENDED:  That

(1) delegated Authority be granted to the Director of Planning, 
Housing and Environmental Health to implement and enforce the 
requirements of the Smoke and Carbon Monoxide Alarm 
(England) Regulations 2015; and

(2) the Director of Planning, Housing and Environmental Health be 
authorised to publish a statement of principles on the Council’s 
website defining how a penalty charge for a breach of the Smoke 
and Carbon Monoxide Alarm (England) Regulations 2015 is 
determined and to determine the amount of penalty charge to be 
applied.  

MATTERS SUBMITTED FOR INFORMATION

HE 15/25   HOUSING SERVICE UPDATE 

The report of the Director of Planning, Housing and Environmental 
Health provided an update on key issues relating to the Housing Service 
and made particular reference to proposals contained in the Housing 
and Planning Bill 2015 and the Welfare Reform and Work Bill 2015 and 
the delivery of Affordable Housing across the Borough. 

HE 15/26   KENT RESOURCE PARTNERSHIP - UPDATE 

Further to the presentation provided by the Kent Resource Partnership 
Manager, the report of the Director of Street Scene, Leisure and 
Technical Services provided information and updates on the project 
work being undertaken within the Borough.  

MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION IN PRIVATE

HE 15/27   EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC 

There were no items considered in private.

The meeting ended at 9.50 pm


